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Message From Mike, WHU Board Chair 

In the yearly church cycle, we have have a pattern of activities that we follow each year. Part of this recurring cycle is the 
preparation for the Annual Congregational Meeting (ACM), which will take place on Sunday February 26 using our current 
hybrid model to accommodate those in person at 62 Orchard Park as well as our wider local and global community via Zoom. 

The preparation for the ACM will include reports from our board committee chairs, our minister and staff. All board 
members, group leaders, and facilitators from the 2022 team are asked to prepare a snapshot of the year in review and submit 
the report to Annie by Tuesday, January 24th for inclusion in the Annual Report. At the ACM we will thank those who have 
served on committees as well as various other volunteer tasks. A special thank-you will go to those who have served several 
years and are leaving their positions. Our nominating committee will endeavour to fill the vacant spots. If you are interested in 
serving on the board or one of its committees, please let myself or Annie know and we will discuss the opportunities with you. 
If you are tapped on the shoulder and asked to serve in some capacity, please consider doing so. In our hybrid existence, you 
don’t need to live locally to accept a position, leadership or otherwise. 

There will be one more board meeting, on February 14, before the ACM. Another important yearly obligation is to have a 
budget approved by the congregation. This usually happens at the ACM. With regret, the board received John McKechnie’s 
resignation from the Finance Chair position in October.  Special thanks to Walt Shouldice who took over as Finance Chair and 
worked with Joe Hatlett, our new Treasurer, to prepare a budget.  

The Planning Guidance Team (PGT) under the leadership of Jean Skillman has organized and provided oversight as teams 
worked on the first two sections of the Action Plan outlined by Joe Manafo of Listenology Inc. The Primary Gathering Team 
has wrapped up their work, creating a report for consideration by the board and sharing their thoughts and recommendations 
with the congregation. The Primary Gathering Report is included in this newsletter for your review.  

The Identity Team continues to meet as they hone recommendations around clarifying West Hill’s unique signal and 
outline steps to align this message across all access points as we broadcast to the congregation, local and global communities, 
partners and people seeking a place where how you live is more important than what you believe. 

The board offers thanks to everyone who has generously offered their time to gather, examine, discuss, critique, vision, 
and suggest solutions as they worked on the Action Plan Committees. 

At the opening of the New Year, Rev. Cindy Bourgeois completed one full year as West Hill’s Supply Minister. She has 
led and inspired us, and played a key role as facilitator for the subcommittees who worked together on the Listenology Action 
Plan. Unfortunately, in mid-January, Cindy needed to begin a medical leave of absence; her care and the determination of a 
return date rest with her medical support team. 

The West Hill Board, having notified Cindy of gretta’s return, remains committed to working with all parties involved as 
we fulfill our contract and legal obligations to her. We thank Cindy for her time, care and expertise as Supply Minister for 
West Hill throughout her time with us. 

In early January, we learned that gretta had been approved to return to her role as minister for West Hill United. We 
celebrate her wellness and look forward with love and light to welcoming her back to the community on February 6th, as agreed 
to by her medical support team and Canada Life who administer the Long Term Disability plans. gretta’s return to ministry will 
mean a progressive increase in hours worked starting with 10 hours per week and advancing to full-time by April. A committee 
with input from Dale Hildebrand, the Region’s Pastoral Relations Minister, is working with gretta to settle the details of this 
gradual return to her role at West Hill United. 

It has been over 2 years that gretta has been away from her role at West Hill, and it will indeed be a happy day when she 
returns. Since she will be starting with reduced hours, it will take some time for her to get back into the life of the community. 
It is hoped that she will do at least one perspective in February, and take part in the ACM. In early February, gretta will 
celebrate 26 years as our Minister and I’m sure we will find a suitable way to mark that milestone. 

 
May love abound.  

 
Respectfully submitted 
Mike Lawrie, Board Chair  
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FOOD INSECURITY IN CANADA 
 
In April of 2022, the International Monetary Fund ranked Canada as being the 24th wealthiest nation out of 192 
nations worldwide, and yet Indigenous Watchdog tells us: 
 

 
January 12, 2023 - Kivalliq Wildlife Board secures $800,000 to study food insecurity, climate change. 
 
 
 
 
 

The federal government has given $800,000 to the Kivalliq Wildlife Board 
to study the effects of climate change on local food sources, like caribou.  

(Photo by David Kakuktinniq) 
 
 
 
 
 
Current Reality 

Food insecurity has reached crisis levels in all four Inuit regions. In one Inuit region, 70% of Inuit adults were 
found to be living in food insecure households. This is six times higher than the Canadian national average and 
represents the highest documented food insecurity prevalence rate for any Indigenous population residing in a 
developed country. 

First Nations Study Group 
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Food insecurity is a serious public health concern because of its close ties to a person’s well-being. Not having 
enough nutritious food can have negative impacts on physical and mental health. Studies show links between food 
insecurity and higher rates of heart disease, diabetes, dental issues and depression. Obesity is also linked to 
malnutrition. 

Nunavut has one of the highest birth rates with some of the youngest mothers in Canada. Food insecurity has 
detrimental impacts on pregnant women and their babies. Malnutrition during pregnancy can result in poor birth 
outcomes and long-term negative health effects for both mother and child.  Children’s cognitive, academic and 
psychosocial development are harmed by food insecurity. For Inuit, the impacts of food insecurity also extend to 
cultural well-being because of the centrality of country foods to culture, community and identity.   

Food Insecurity in Canada. Inuit Tapariit Kanatami. 
First Nations Food, Nutrition and Environment Study 

Built on collaborative research with 92 First Nations across the country – 7,000 participants over 10 years – the 
FNFNES highlights that traditional foods remain foundational to First Nations’ health and well-being, and that the 
quality of traditional food is superior to store bought food. However, due to environmental degradation, 
socioeconomic, systemic and regulatory barriers, many First Nations face three to five times the rate of food insecurity 
than the Canadian population overall. 

 
NationTalk: Nunatsiaq News – The Kivalliq Wildlife Board has secured $870,340 over three years to study the 
impact of climate change on access to food. The funding was announced at the 15th Conference of the Parties to the 
United Nations Convention on Biological Diversity in Montreal on Dec. 9th, 2022. 

The wildlife board has developed a community-based monitoring program to explore links between the climate 
and various local sources of food, according to a news release from the federal government. 

The program will include areas of concern identified by people who live in Rankin Inlet. 
The wildlife board has previously received funding from the federal government to support this work. Last year, it 

got $459,615 through Crown–Indigenous Relations and Northern Affairs Canada, and $199,813 from 2019 to 2022 
from Indigenous Services Canada. 

The new funding announced in December will be applied toward the second phase of the project, which will 
involve using elders’ and hunters’ knowledge paired with scientific approaches to study how climate change is 
affecting local food chains.  

The scope will range from microscopic marine organisms to changes in availability, quality and diet of country 
foods, such as Arctic char, ringed seal, bearded seal, beluga whales and polar bear. “The development of research 
projects that are run by Inuit is a big step in monitoring the effects of climate change in ways that Inuit see and feel it,” 
said board chairperson Stanley Adjuk in the release.  “The Kivalliq Wildlife Board is proud to lead projects that will 
monitor these effects so that our observations can be integrated into our plans in the future.” 

Northern Affairs Minister Daniel Vandal said the money will help to support those who maintain traditional 
knowledge as well as researchers.  “The vitality of northern and Arctic communities, as well as the Inuit way of life, is 
in jeopardy because of climate change and its devastating impacts on precious ecosystems,” he said in the release. 

 
Canada has ranked between 6th and 12th on the Human Rights Development Index while First Nations fall 
between 63rd and 78th.  There has been no change since 1981.  Indigenous Watchdog 

submitted by Ruth Gill 

Click below to visit our web site and book an appointment: 
https://www.degroots.mechanicnet.com/ 

Editor’s Note:  
Try out the hyperlinks throughout the digital 

news@westhill. They are now functional,  
including those in our sponsors’ ads, 

so you can click and go directly to their web sites! 
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The Outreach Committee would like to send a big thank-you to the community for the generous support of our Holiday Gift 
Card Campaign!  Final details of the campaign are still pending.  Please note that grocery gift cards are also welcome throughout 
the year at our agencies and shelters. 

Looking forward to getting through these cold winter months, the Outreach Committee encourages everyone to support their  
local food banks. Those coming to our Sunday gatherings are encouraged to bring nonperishable items for the local food bank.  

 
                                                       Soup’s On Luncheon  
       The Soup’s On Luncheon supports Second Harvest Food Rescue with a monetary 
donation. Second Harvest supports one of our local food banks and is the largest food rescue 
service in Canada. By rescuing food from restaurants, food stores, etc., reusable food not 
only fills a great need in the community, but is kept out of the landfills. Please plan to attend 
our luncheon on Sunday April 16 after Sunday Service, and bring your appetites!  
 

Tina 
Tina continues to wait (I don’t know how patiently!) for her chance to come to Canada. The two luncheons that were held on 

October 16 and December 4, hosted by the Crafty Crew, as well as a generous personal donation, brought in $675 towards 
supporting Tina. The total sent to her was $500 ($200 in October, $200 in December and $100 for Christmas.). Tina will need 
$200 more in early February, which we can almost cover. Thank you for supporting Tina!   

Barb and Ingrid 
 

If you are interested in joining the Outreach Committee, please email the office…we’d love to have you! 
 

Outreach Team Members:   
Gill Cockwell, June Dickson, Ruth Gill, Donna Lockhart, Vilma Ramcharan, Barb Russell, Ingrid Shouldice 

 
submitted by Barb Russell on behalf of the Outreach Committee 

Outreach News 

We also sell  

beautiful and unique gifts.  

 

Click below to visit our website  

https://framingdamesgallery.ca/ 
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Click to go our web site:  https://inthespirityoga.com/ 

https://www.lavenderroseflowers.ca/ 
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Report of the Primary Gathering Team 
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T: 416-283-7011   F: 416-283-4457   john@autotechniques.ca 
6531 Kingston Road, Scarborough, ON M1C 1L5 

 

Click to visit our website:  https://www.johnscarpet.com/ 



12 

 

 

West Hill United  
 A warm place to find yourself 

 

62 Orchard Park Drive, West Hill, ON  M1E 3T7 
www.westhill.net  416-282-8566 westhill@westhill.net 
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West Hill United Board of  2022 
Board Chair:  Mike Lawrie 

Property Chair:  Gary Megson 
Ministry and Personnel Chair:  Anita DesRosiers (Term ending Feb 26, 2023)  

Communication and Marketing Chair:  Vacant 
Education and Growth:  Vacant 

Friendship and Hospitality:  Barb Russell 
Community Care:  Babette Oliviera 

Celebrating the Spirit:  Vacant 
Finance Chair:  Walter Shouldice 

Treasurer:  Joe Hatlett 
Secretary:  Vacant 

Members at Large:  Jean Skillman, Donna Hall,  
Peter Thomas (Term ending Feb 26, 2023) , Florence Soknacki 
Regional Representatives:  Annemarie Leepel and Louise Lawrie 

Trustees:  Glenn Cockwell (Chair), Jim Hyland, Frank Kilroy, gretta vosper 
Supply Minister:  Cindy Bourgeois 

Minister:  gretta vosper 

 

Please Join Us For Our Weekly Service  
And Other Special Gatherings 

Thursday Morning Coffee ~ 10 to 11 AM (on Zoom) 

Tuesday Afternoon Wellness Group ~ 2 to 3 PM (on Zoom) 

Sunday Morning Gathering/Perspective(s) ~ 10:30 AM (in-person & Zoom) 

Tuesday Morning Labyrinth Walk ~ 10:30 AM (in-person in the WHU parking lot) ) 

Tuesday Afternoon Crafty Crew ~ 1 PM  (in-person at WHU) 

Wednesday & Thursday Colloquy (on Zoom) 
March 15 at 2 pm & 7 PM  


